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An Essex-based nursery has been rated “inadequate” by the Office for Standards in
Education, Children’s Services and Skills (Ofsted) due to serious failures in safeguarding
and oversight, prompting immediate calls for reform in early years child care settings.

Ellie’s Nursery, located on Epping High Street and registered in 2024, is currently caring for
66 children. In its most recent inspection, Ofsted identified “significant weaknesses” in the
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nursery’s ability to ensure the safety and welfare of the children under its supervision. The
report cited failures in staff vetting, insufficient training, and poor implementation of safe
sleeping practices.

According to Ofsted, the nursery failed to carry out enhanced checks through the
Disclosure and Barring Service (DBS), a critical process meant to screen individuals
working with children. Inspectors also found that staff were not adequately trained to
respond to safeguarding concerns, especially when it involved colleagues’ behaviour or
possible signs of abuse.

The report further detailed troubling findings regarding sleep supervision. It stated that
some children were left sleeping in pushchairs rather than being supported to transition to
safer arrangements like cots. In other instances, children placed in cots were not properly
monitored, with staff failing to intervene when young ones were pacing or moving around,
posing unnecessary risks.

Despite these shortcomings, Ofsted did acknowledge a few positive aspects of the nursery.
Staff were noted to be kind and encouraging, promoting healthy eating habits and nurturing
children’s independence. The nursery manager has reportedly initiated a comprehensive
improvement plan, which includes enhanced staff training and updated safety protocols.

A spokesperson for Ellie’s Nursery expressed disappointment in the report’s outcome but
confirmed that corrective steps had been taken. “The staff DBS checks are now fully in
place and training has been significantly improved,” the spokesperson said. “We are
confident that our next Ofsted visit, expected before the end of August, will reflect these
changes. We are grateful to the parents who have continued to support us.”

This case has raised fresh concerns among parents and child safety advocates about the
enforcement of minimum safety standards in early years education. While reforms are said
to be underway at Ellie’s Nursery, the broader issue remains a timely reminder of the
importance of proper regulation and oversight in safeguarding the nation’s youngest.


